Minute of Meeting

WebEx at Edinburgh Sheriff Court held a meeting of the Edinburgh Sheriff Court Personal Injury Users Group on 14 December 2021 at 4.15pm
Present:
Sheriff Fife, Chair 

Sheriff Campbell QC
Sheriff Mundy

Sheriff Keir

Sheriff Dickson
Kate Bennett, Advocate

Natalie Gibb, Clyde & Co
Greg McDougall, BLM Solicitors
Simon Hammond, Digby Brown Solicitors

Andrew Ireland, DAC Beachcroft 

Stephanie Watson, Thorntons Law

Peter Crooks, Lanarkshire Accident Law
Norma Shippin, NHS Central Legal Office
Andrew Lothian, FOIL

Gary White, SCTS

James Halliday, SCTS
Elaine Wilson, Senior Executive Officer, Edinburgh Sheriff and Justice of the Peace Court

Fiona Pryke, PI Clerk and Secretary to the Users group

Fiona Cruickshank, PI Clerk 
Garry Rendall. PI Clerk
	No.
	Item
	Action

	1.

2.
3.
4.
5.

6.

7.

8.


	Apologies

Bruce Shields
Sheriff Fife thanked Andrew Ireland for his contributions to the PIUG meetings on his retirement.

Sheriff Fife gave an update on the make-up of the ASSPIC motions team, as there has now been an increase in the number of staff within the motions team to 5 members.

Minute of Previous Meeting

No amendments were proposed. The minutes were approved.
Matters Arising from Minutes not otherwise on the Agenda
Sheriff Fife reminded users that no documents can be lodged while a case is sisted other than tenders and pursuers’ offers.
Sheriff Fife reported the motions team were up to date and were processing motions which were lodged in the previous 24 hours.

Objective Connect 
Sheriff Fife reported there are now 48 firms using Objective Connect, which is a very positive position to be in and asked users to promote the use of OC so far as they can with firms that have not joined the scheme. 
Elaine Wilson confirmed it was business as usual with OC and that the court would still allow workspaces to be created where only one firm are involved in the scheme, if there is an agreed position between parties in hope that the court can further avoid hard copy productions becoming part of ASSPIC processes.
Stats update
Between August and October 2021:

Writs warranted – 855

Cases sisted – 1998
Motions processed – 4098

Opposed motions lodged – 211

Proofs allocated – 884

Proofs/PBAs/debates proceeded – 12

Sheriff Fife addressed a problem which had arisen by the timetabling of two 8 day proofs assigned to run consecutively and where the first proof ran on for a further three days. This had caused some other proofs to be discharged due to lack of court time. This was something the court would look at if the situation were to arise again to see if the allocation could be dealt with more effectively. 
Elaine Wilson cleared up the mistake in the stats given at the previous user group in September 2021 and showed the group the source spreadsheet the court uses to keep track of ASSPIC stats.
WebEx hearings
Fiona Pryke suggested having voluntary witness test sessions rather than the mandatory Monday afternoon test sessions. Elaine Wilson agreed that, given the use of Webex over the past 18 months, there may be no need for witness test sessions as clerks now have a full knowledge of any technical problems which can be solved promptly. It was agreed that witness test sessions would now be carried out on the morning of the proof if needed but that the court would be able to offer witness test sessions to parties on request. 
Simon Hammond asked the group for feedback on how well the WebEx forum has been and if it would be advantageous to be used in the future. Elaine Wilson told the group that given the current COVID situation the virtual forum would continue as is. Sheriff Fife said that ASSPIC is running well with the virtual forum but we are flexible to case needs (live proofs, etc.) on cause shown. 
Peter Crooks raised concerns that the virtual forum may become the norm for all court business if there was to be a rule change and highlighted the response from the Sheriffs’ Association, which said that they do not positively endorse the use of virtual courts for evidential hearings. Sheriff Campbell responded by saying that the feedback from the Sheriffs’ Association contained comments on practical difficulties of online hearings, but the Sheriffs’ Association supported the use of virtual courts on a case by case basis rather than taking a default position.to allow the court to take a view on what is the right forum for individual cases
Sheriff Fife concluded that the virtual court will be an ongoing agenda topic.
Civil Online (and Chapter 15A- E-Motions)
Gary White introduced the courts’ civil online portal function, which is available to civil users and allows them to lodge documents electronically. There has not been a huge uptake in the use of the civil portal but it is hoped that it will replace users lodging documents by email or hard copy. At the moment the majority of documents for ASSPIC can be lodged on the portal except initiating documents (initial writs and NIDs) and e-motions. It is hoped the court will be able to introduce a rules change, which means that e-motions will be able to be lodged on the portal rather than the current ASSPIC motions inbox. Gary gave a brief demonstration of the portal.
Simon Hammond asked for notes for practitioners on the use of the civil portal and the difference between the civil portal and Objective Connect. Gary agreed that notes could be supplied but that the civil portal was not to be used for lodging productions and Objective Connect would continue to be the platform for users to share productions with the court. 

Gary mentioned an ongoing project for a case tracker which would allow users to access single cases and view documents and hearing dates and he hoped to have a further demonstration in the new year.
Stephanie Watson asked if training or a user manual would be made available to users. Gary confirmed that he would be happy to set up sessions to show users the functions and use of the civil portal if it would be helpful. James Halliday also agreed that he would be able to front any training sessions for users.

Elaine Wilson said this will likely be the future of court use and that there is a push to create a digital platform for court procedure. The current system has limitations as far as ASSPIC is concerned but this would be addressed in the future. Motions under chapter 15A are a particular problem and the court is in discussions to iron out any problems. 
Garry Rendall suggested volunteers to use the portal in the meantime and Simon Hammond put Digby Brown forward to work with Gary and James and to give direct feedback from a single office; and Norma Shippin also volunteered CLO to assist the court. Gary agreed and he would be in contact with Digby Brown and CLO to accommodate some training sessions in the new year and would create a document, which listed the documents, which can be lodged on the portal currently. 
AOCB

Submissions in support of motions (Natalie Gibb)

Natalie Gibb asked about the need in ASSPIC for full submissions in support of motions, which is unlike the Court of Session where brevity is key. Fiona Cruickshank responded by saying that most chase ups for submissions for motions come as a request from sheriffs for fuller submissions to support the terms of the motion. It was agreed that submissions should be full where there was a substantial motion that needed to show cause but less so for more brief motions and that the fuller submissions for opposed motions meant that sheriffs had more information in front of them when they prepare for a procedural court. 
Date of next meeting

The next meeting will take place on 15 March 2022 at 4:15 pm.

	


Agenda

Personal Injury User Group Meeting – Tuesday, 14 December 2021 at 4:15pm via WebEx
1. Apologies

2. Minutes of previous meeting 

3. Matters arising, not otherwise on agenda

4. Objective Connect 

5. Civil Online ( and Chapter 15A- E-Motions)

Gary White presentation + Q&As

6. Stats update

7. WebEx hearings

· Proofs

8. AOCB

· submissions for motions (Natalie Gibb)

9. Date of next meeting

